COVID-19 Along With Autonomous Vehicles Will Put an End to Rail Systems in Isolated Territories

Yair Wiseman

Is with Bar-Ilan University, Ramat-Gan 52900, Israel. Email: wiseman@cs.biu.ac.il

Digital Object Identifier 10.1109/MITS.2021.3049409 Date of current version: 2 February 2021

IEEE INTELLIGENT TRANSPORTATION SYSTEMS MAGAZINE • 6 • FALL 2021

Abstract—Even before the coronavirus (COVID-19) disease pandemic outbreak, the rail systems on islands turned out to be failures. The main concept of rail systems is to convey many people in one large means of transportation. However, on islands, the small area limits the ability of the train to go through a good path that can meet the need of a sufficient number of people. Therefore, the rail systems are unproductive. Moreover, in the near future, the trains will have tough competition with autonomous vehicles. Autonomous vehicles will go in platoons with a constant distance from the vehicle ahead, which will look like a long train. These autonomous vehicle trains will be much more efficient than the old-fashioned trains. COVID-19 influenced many passengers to leave the rails because the rails seem to be one of the most substantial disseminators of the virus. Train passenger numbers may perhaps rebound little by little following the COVID-19 crisis, but the looming technology of autonomous vehicles will be competition that is too tough for the rails, and such a passenger-numbers rebound is unlikely to succeed. Therefore, transportation authorities in isolated territories should refrain from investing in the infra-structures of rail systems.

he coronavirus (COVID-19) disease pandemic has severely harmed public transportation, whereas rail systems have particularly been harshly affected [1]. In some isolated territories, like Puerto Rico, the trains have been completely shut down until further notice.

According to [2], New York City's subway system has been one of the main disseminators of COVID-19. The gathering of interchanging groups of people in a crowded railroad car is one of the worst experiences for ensuring the good health of passengers. Most of New York City's subway users were from a low economic status and were identified to be associated with low testing rates. Nevertheless, a high proportion of positive tests was observed [3]. These users, many of whom cannot afford health insurance and have nobody to take care of their health, usually continue with their daily routines and infect other people. Therefore, CO-VID-19 has been massively disseminated in New York City's subway system.

Even before the COVID-19 pandemic, isolated, smaller countries did not have good reasons for the construction of railways. In a nonisolated country, even if it is very small, a railway system can connect it to its neighboring countries. For example, even though Monaco's size is only 2.2 km², it has a railway system that connects to France and other countries in Europe [4].

There are also some railways on islands adjacent to mainlands, like Long Island in New York, United States [5], Sicily in Italy [6], and Hainan in China [7]. On such islands, the railways are usually connected via bridges [8], tunnels [9], or ferries [10] to the mainland, and they can be considered as undivided portions of the mainlands.

However, isolated territories like islands will have no economic viability for a railway system (even if their size is larger than Monaco). Railway systems may only succeed in a large territory where there is a necessity to transport a significant number of people, as will be explained in this article.

Cases of Islands Without Active Railways

Cyprus is an island that is surrounded by the Mediterranean Sea from all sides. Therefore, there is no railway system in the country. There was previously a 122-km railway in Cyprus, but it was closed in 1951 since it was unprofitable, and currently, no railway systems exist in Cyprus [11]. There are still railway remnants in some locations in the country [12], such as the abandoned railway crossing lights presented in Figure 1.

The Republic of Trinidad and Tobago has a similar railway history to Cyprus. There too was a railway of 173 km there, but since it was unprofitable, the railway system was closed in 1968, and currently no railway systems exist in The Republic of Trinidad and Tobago [13].

Crete railways were shut down even earlier. Although there has never been a passenger train in Crete, an industrial railway, designed to facilitate the building of the harbor in Iraklion, was constructed in 1922. However, when the harbor's construction was over, the train was pointless and unprofitable. So, in 1937, the train was closed, and there has been no train in Crete since then [14]. An old and inoperative locomotive dumped in a field in Crete can be seen in Figure 2.

A similar story to Crete is that of Negros Island in the Philippines, which has never had a passenger railway. Negros Island is a large sugar producer and exporter. Sugar is the largest industry on the island, and the railway was constructed to transport freights of sugar. In 1985, the price of sugar in the international market crashed. Most of the sugar factories in Negros Island went bankrupt, and there was no good reason to keep the railway, so it was closed. Currently, there is no sugar railway in



FIG 1 Abandoned railway crossing lights in Cyprus.



FIG 2 An old and inoperative locomotive in Crete.



FIG 3 A defunct train station in Jamaica.

Negros Island, nor is there any other kind of railway [15]. A new bridge to the island is planned by the Philippines government; however, it will be a bridge with a road and no railway [16].

Like the failure of the railways in the Philippines, those in Jamaica were an unsuccessful business as well. The railway system of Jamaica was opened in 1845, and this system was the first outside of Europe and North America. The British government built railways in many of its colonies, and Jamaica was the second British colony to have one [17]. The railway system of Jamaica was built only 20 years after the United Kingdom government started to build the first railway system on the main island of Great Britain [18].

The railway system of Jamaica was intermittent for more than a century until its closure in 2012. Sometimes the railway system was opened only for freight, like bananas or bauxite, while other times it was opened for passengers. There were also times the railway system was opened for both freight and passengers. In each of these openings, the trains operated at a loss, so the railway system went out of business. Any attempt to revive the railway system was followed by insolvency [19]. A defunct train station with some defunct rolling stock in Jamaica is displayed in Figure 3.

Another railway system in a British colony was one built by the British government on the island of Salsette. This island is currently under Indian sovereignty. However, the railway system was already shut down by the British governor to make way for an airport [20]. The airport was for military flights, but when India gained independence, its government decided to convert the airport to a civilian one and keep the railway closed. Although rails are prevalent in India's mainland, the government did not believe that a railway on this island was capable of being cost-effective. So, until this day, there is no railway on the island of Salsette [21].

Railroads were not only built in British colonies but also in German colonies. During the time of German sovereignty on the island of New Guinea, many railways were built on the German part of the island [22]. At the beginning of the 20th century, Germany decided to give a boost to New Guinea's economy by building a railroad system. The railroads were an extensive failure. Some dozens of millions of German marks were invested with little return. In the First World War, Germany lost its part of the island of New Guinea to Australia. The Australians did not want to go on with this unproductive rail project, so the railroads fell into poor condition. There has never been a railroad system on the other parts of the island. So, as a result, there currently is no active railroad on the entire island of Papua New Guinea [23].

The conclusion of this survey about cases of islands without active railways is that even before the COVID-19 outbreak and the emergence of autonomous vehicles, rail systems on islands were not a lucrative business, so many governments preferred to relinquish such services.

Cases of Islands With Unsuccessful Rail Systems

Ireland is a country within an island in the northeast Atlantic Ocean. Even though Ireland is isolated, the government owns a lengthy railway system of 1,200 mi. The Irish railway infrastructure is poorly developed and functions ineffectively [24]. In addition, the Irish railways have the lowest rail-electrification rate in the European Union (2.7% in 2016).

In contrast to the poor railway infrastructure, the subsidy for the railway company is high-priced. US\$887 million are annually paid to the Irish rail company, Iarnród Éireann, by the Irish government as a subsidy. However, only 1.7 billion passenger-kilometers are traveled annually in Ireland—that is to say, the subsidy cost is US\$0.52 for each passenger-kilometer [25].

Even when comparing this subsidy price tag to China, which provides an excessive subsidy to its rail system, the numbers are thought-provoking. China annually subsidizes its sizable rail systems with US\$128 billion [26], and the train usage of China's rail system is 1,470.664 billion passenger-kilometers [27]—that is to say, the subsidy cost is US\$0.087. China's economy leans toward a planned economy and heavy intervention in the market [28], whereas Ireland leans toward a free market [29]. Nevertheless, Ireland's rail subsidy is significantly higher.

When the COVID-19 pandemic began to spread in Ireland, many of the rail routes were closed, like the routes from Waterford to Limerick and Ballybrophy to Limerick. The other routes' frequency of service was significantly lowered [30]. As a result, the inefficiency of the Irish rail company, Iarnród Éireann, has been becoming much worse lately.

Another territory with an unsuccessful rail system is Puerto Rico. Puerto Rico is an unincorporated territory of the United States, located on an island in the Caribbean Sea.

There is an unsuccessful train in Puerto Rico, called "Tren Urbano," that received a lot of negative criticism [31]. The train consists of 16 stations, operating on only 10.7 mi, all owned by the Government of Puerto Rico. Puerto Rico's Highways and Transportation Authority, which manages this train, complains on a regular basis about the financial difficulties of this train and declares that it is completely running at a loss. The trains are 90.43% empty on average [32]. Figure 4 presents a train before the COVID-19 crisis with only a single passenger in a railroad car of Tren Urbano.

The expected ridership of a minimum of 115,000 passengers per day [33] seems to be absolutely overstated when, in 2018, the average weekday daily ridership was only 18,600 [34]. In a hearing before the Subcommittee on Regulatory Reform, Commercial and Antitrust Law in 2015, The Puerto Rico's Highways and Transportation Authority gave this disapproving statement: "There are rising operating subsidy requirements to the Tren Urbano light rail, an underperforming and underutilized asset, which has long been a burden on the overall system. Recent reports also indicate that the system has stopped paying third-party vendors amid mounting cash flow pressures" [35]. Therefore, the future of this railway was unclear, even before the outbreak of COVID-19.

The COVID-19 epidemic induced the Puerto Rican government to immediately stop all of the services of Tren Urbano until further notice [36]. At this time, passengers can get used to the absence of the train as it is undecided as to whether the service will reopen.

Unsuccessful Rail Systems

The information previously given is gathered in Table 1. The statistics in this table indicate that the potential of



FIG 4 An almost empty railroad car of Tren Urbano.

Area Does Population (Square Railway Profitability Name (Million) Sovereignty Miles) Exist? Salsette 15.1 India 239 No No rail New Guinea Papua New Guinea, Indonesia 303,381 No rail 12.6 No Ireland 6.8 Ireland, United Kingdom 32,595 Yes No The Philippines No No rail Negros 4.5 5,048 Puerto Rico 3.5 United States 3,500 Yes No Jamaica 3 Jamaica 4,320 No No rail Cyprus 1.5 Cyprus, Turkey 3,565 No No rail Trinidad 1.4 Trinidad and Tobago 1,934 No No rail 3,220 Crete 0.63 Greece No No rail

Table 1. The practicability of rail systems on islands.

a railway system succeeding on an island is improbable. Only in large territories, where there is a necessity to convey a large number of people, can a rail system have the possibility of being effective.

In the United States, only the Amtrak routes in the northeast region, which is the densest region in the United States, are money making [37]. In the northeast region (Massachusetts, Connecticut, New Hampshire, Maine, Rhode Island, Vermont, New York, Pennsylvania, New Jersey, Virginia, Maryland, West Virginia, Delaware, and the District of Columbia) live 74,035,662 people [38], and the region is connected to the rest of the United States and Canada, so this is the opposite set of circumstances of an island. All of the other Amtrak routes run at a loss, and even some of the routes within the northeast region, like Amtrak's Hartford Line from New Haven to Springfield, run at a loss.

From this review, it can be realized that rail systems on islands were not profitable in the 21th century and a fortiori when the COVID-19 broke out and autonomous vehicles emerged, the rail systems' future has been doomed, as will be explained in the coming sections.

Autonomous Vehicles Renounce the Need for Rail Systems

In [39], the authors provide evidence that public buses in the near future will remain economically competitive only in dense and large urban areas. Rails have separated and dedicated pathways so their construction costs are higher. Moreover, rails endeavor to stop near more passengers' destinations. So, all the more, rails will not be economically competitive [40].

Furthermore, drivers do not drive the same way. They take turns differently and accelerate and apply the brakes in their own way. This variety in driving styles is one of the key reasons for traffic jams and traffic congestion, as has been explained in various research [41], [42].

Much unexplained traffic congestion is generated when a vehicle goes on a dense road. When it slows down, even slightly, the vehicle behind it will slow down even more, and the slowing down propagates backward through the vehicle line, getting severer the farther the slowing down



FIG 5 A platoon of cars.

propagates. Sooner or later, there might be vehicles that are forced to completely stop to avoid hitting the vehicles ahead, engendering a traffic jam [43].

In contrast, autonomous vehicles of even competing companies fulfill the driving assignments almost in the same way. Moreover, they can drive in a platoon [44], which means all of the vehicles on the road will go like a long train, keeping the same distance from the vehicle ahead and also the same speed [45]. Such a platoon can be seen in Figure 5. When such platoons are the everyday site on the roads, the railroads will be of no use because a train takes many passengers from one central station to another, whereas an autonomous car can take each passenger from a different location and give a ride to anywhere a road is present, which is a much better service than a train can offer [46].

A connection of two or more means of transportation can become a nuisance for passengers if the connection is poorly implemented. Such poor connections can discourage potential passengers from using connected means of transportation, like a train plus a bus. Nevertheless, it is very problematic to implement all of the connections well, and there are many conflict requirements that make a perfect implementation for all connections impossible [47].

Autonomous vehicles will make these connections unneeded. Therefore, they will have a significant advantage over the rail services. In several states in the United States, like Arizona, California, Michigan, and Ohio, autonomous vehicles are permissible, even without the necessity of a driver [48], and such vehicles are impending in other locations [49].

When it comes to COVID-19, a platoon of autonomous vehicles is much safer for passengers than a conventional train. In autonomous vehicles, each passenger is surrounded by metallic barriers that thoroughly keep the passenger safe from COVID-19 infection. Obviously, such a platoon of vehicles can protect the passengers much more than a cloth mask [50].

In [51], the authors propose measures that should be implemented in public transportation to eliminate the spread of a virus. A key measure is separating people from each other, for example, by Plexiglas barriers. However, using a platoon of autonomous vehicles and putting each passenger in a separated vehicle is even better than a barrier because, in separated cars, people absolutely cannot infect each other. A virus cannot pass through the cars. In addition to cars protecting passengers from weather phenomena and accident injuries, they also protect passengers from viruses, including COVID-19.

It is uncertain how much time the COVID-19 pandemic and its ramifications will last. The pandemic itself could even last until 2025 [52]. The pandemic will not disappear in one day, and the vaccination of the entire world will take time. By the same token, the worries and fears of many people from COVID-19 will not disappear in one day and will deter travelers from entering a crowded railroad car for an unknown time, even after the pandemic itself ends, as we still cannot fully anticipate the long-lasting effects of this pandemic on our societies [53].

The year 2025 was also mentioned by the U.S. Secretary of Transportation who anticipated that autonomous cars will have a global presence by 2025 [54]. Yet again, this transportation-market change will not take place in one day; rather it will take some time to be adopted by more authorities and customers.

The COVID-19 pandemic and autonomous vehicles will affect our lives in the foreseeable future. Both will make rail systems in isolated territories redundant, and gradually these rail systems will fade away.

Conclusion

Rails were invented more than 200 years ago [55]. The model of rail systems is to convey many passengers from one central station to another. On islands, such a model cannot do well economically. As shown by this article's review of various rail systems on islands in a variety of locations in the world, no rail system can be successful or profitable.

In the coming years, autonomous vehicles will be prevalent, and they will be able to travel in platoons, which means vehicles will keep an invariable distance from the vehicle ahead. These platoons will be similar to trains, but with the ability to take each passenger to an individual destination rather than a central station. For that reason, people will prefer to go in autonomous vehicles, and there will be no financial justification for rail systems anymore [56].

The current COVID-19 pandemic has discouraged many people from traveling by trains [57]. It is unclear how much time this pandemic will last. However, even when the pandemic is over, passengers will not come suddenly flooding back as train services are resumed.

A substantial portion of the population will still avoid traveling in crowded trains, even when a vaccine for COVID-19 is available. Some people will worry about the efficiency of the vaccine, and others will worry about other viruses [58]. Furthermore, a poll in the United States maintains that about 30% of people do not want to take any vaccine for COVID-19 and about 50% do not want to take a vaccine for COVID-19 that was not produced in the United States [59]. According to this poll, traveling in crowded trains will be a worrisome choice for a substantial portion of the population, even when a COVID-19 vaccine is available, and they will prefer autonomous vehicles.

It will take a long period until these COVID-19 worries will be diminished to the minimal level they were at before the COVID-19 outbreak. During this period, autonomous vehicles will be able to establish themselves as an accomplished means of transportation, capable of dealing with transportation challenges. The looming technology of autonomous vehicles, along with the current unsuccessful and ineffective functioning of rail systems on islands, should discourage the transportation authorities of islands from investing in rail systems in their territories.

About the Author



Yair Wiseman (wiseman@cs.biu.ac.il) earned his M.Sc. (summa cum laude) and Ph.D. degrees in computer science from Bar-Ilan University. He carried out his first postdoctoral research at the Hebrew University of Jerusalem, and the second at the Georgia Institute

of Technology, Atlanta, USA. He is on the editorial board of several journals, a member of various conference committees, and a reviewer of many scholarly journals. He has collaborated with other partners and received research grants to run an active laboratory from inter alia Sun Microsystems, Intel, and Polak Foundation. He is an international expert who has reviewed and evaluated several large projects of the European Union, Israel Science Foundation, Marie Skłodowska-Curie actions in Ireland, Ministry of Education, and Science of Kazakhstan. His more than 50 journal papers have been published in many venues around the world.

References

- "McKinsey analysis-Metropolitan transportation authority financial impact assessment on 2020 Revenue of COVID-19." Metropolitan Transportation Authority. 2020. https://new.mta.info/document/16951
- [2] J. E. Harris, "The subways seeded the massive coronavirus epidemic in New York City," The National Bureau of Economic Research, Cambridge, MA, Working Paper No. 27021, 2020.
- [5] J. Cordes and M. C. Castro, "Spatial analysis of COVID-19 clusters and contextual factors in New York City," *Spat. Spatio-temporal Epidemi*ol., vol. 34, p. 100,355, Aug. 2020. doi: 10.1016/j.sste.2020.100355.
- [4] L. Codeca and J. Härri, "Monaco SUMO traffic (MoST) scenario: A 3D mobility scenario for cooperative ITS," in *Proc. SUMO2018, SUMO* User Conf., Simulating Autonom. Intermodal Transp. Syst., 2018, pp. 43–55.
- [5] D. Stadler, "The modernization of the Long Island Rail Road," Long Island Hist. J., vol. 25-2, pp. 1-16, Dec. 2016. [Online]. Available: https://academicworks.cuny.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article= 1050&context=lg_pubs
- [6] E. Manfredi, F. Iannotta, F. Romano, and S. Vanfiori, "Archaeology and tunnelling interaction in the railway project of Catania underpass in Sicily, Italy," in *Tunnels and Underground Cities. Engineering and Innovation Meet Archaeology, Architecture and Art.* Naples, Italy: CRC Press, 2019, pp. 118–126.
- [7] F. Zhu, "Factor analysis of railway passenger transport demand in Eastern China," in *Proc. 2nd Int. Conf. Educ. Econ. Manage. Res.* (*ICEEMR*), Atlantis Press, Singapore, 2018, pp. 364–367. doi: 10.2991/ iceemr-18.2018.83.
- [8] P. A. Montenegro, R. Calçada, H. Carvalho, A. Bolkovoy, and I. Chebykin, "Stability of a train running over the Volga river high-speed railway bridge during crosswinds," *Struct. Infrastruct. Eng.*, vol. 16, no. 8, pp. 1121–1137, 2020. doi: 10.1080/15732479.2019.1684956.
- [9] M. S. Wang, "An overview of development of railways, tunnels and underground works in China," *Tunnel Construct.*, vol. 50, no. 4, pp. 351–364, 2010.
- [10] A. Lovska, O. Fomin, A. Horban, V. Radkevych, P. Skok, and I. Skliarenko, "Investigation of the dynamic loading of a body of passenger cars during transportation by rail ferry," *EUREKA – Phys. Eng.*, vol. 4, pp. 91–100, July 2019. doi: 10.21303/2461-4262.2019.00950.
- [11] B. S. Turner, *The Story of the Cyprus Government Railway*. London: Mechanical Engineering Publications, 1979.
- [12] P. A. Fokaides, "Technological developments in land transportation in Cyprus in the early 20th century," *Case Stud. Transp. Policy*, vol. 7, no. 2, pp. 470–476, 2019. doi: 10.1016/j.cstp.2019.01.003.

- [13] B. Brereton, "Our railway history." Daily Express Trinidad Express Newspapers. 2018. https://trinidadexpress.com/opinion/ columnists/our-railway-history/article_cde2e038-48f9-11e8-b4b6 -5328ee4e409c.html
- [14] D. A. Protonotarios, "Study for the development of a railway network in Crete, Greece," Master thesis, Div. Highway Railway Eng., Dept. Transp. Sci., School Archit. Built Environ., Stockholm Royal Inst. Technol. (KTH), Stockholm, Sweden, 2012. [Online]. Available: http:// www.diva-portal.org/smash/get/diva2:549681/FULLTEXT01.pdf
- [15] J. Waite. "Sugar Railways on Negros." The International Steam Pages. 2007. https://www.internationalsteam.co.uk/trains/negros06.htm
- [16] N. R. Roxas Jr., A. M. Fillone, and S. Chalermpong, "Cost overruns and the proposed Panay-Guimaras-Negros inter-island bridge project, Philippines," J. Traffic Logistics Eng., vol. 3, no. 1, pp. 81-86, 2015. doi: 10.12720/jtle.3.1.81-86.
- [17]C. West, "The railways of Jamaica: Through the Blue Mountains to the Blue Caribbean Sea-A history of the Jamaica government railway," J. Caribb. Hist., vol. 45, no. 1, pp. 135-138, 2011.
- [18] V. M. Satchell and C. Sampson, "The rise and fall of railways in Jamaica, 1845-1975," J. Transp. Hist., vol. 24, no. 1, pp. 1-21, 2003. doi: 10.7227/TJTH.24.1.2.
- [19] E. Campbell. "Railway corporation to end passenger service." Jamaica The Gleaner. 2012. http://jamaica-gleaner.com/gleaner/20120814/ lead/lead9.html
- [20] M. Kosambi and J. E. Brush, "Three colonial port cities in India," Geogr. Rev., vol. 78, no. 1, pp. 32-47, 1988. doi: 10.2307/214304.
- [21] A. Sikarwart and A. Chattopadhyay, Analyzing Population and Land Use Change: Selected Case Studies of Indian Metropolitan Cities (Springer Briefs in Geography), 1st ed., Berlin: Springer-Verlag, 2020.
- [22] H. Schnee, German Colonization Past and Future The Truth About the German Colonies. Joseph Press, Kindle edition, 2013.
- [23] B. Mckillop and M. Pearson, End of the Line: A History of Railways in Papua New Guinea. Port Moresby: University of Papua New Guinea Press, 1997.
- [24] R. Diemer, "Transport in the European Union: Current trends and issues," Directorate-General Mobility and Transport, Brussels, Belgium, 2019, pp. 55-59. [Online]. Available: https://ec.europa.eu/transport/ sites/transport/files/2019-transport-in-the-eu-current-trends-and issues.pdf
- [25] "Proposal for a regulation of the European Parliament and of the council amending regulation (EC) No 1370/2007 concerning the opening of the market for domestic passenger transport services by rail, Part 3," Document 52013PC0028, 2013.
- [26] I. Chung and A. Du, "Govt support for rail sector makes sense." Global Times. 2015. http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/928285.shtml
- [27]"China national railway administration, railway statistics bulletin 2019." 2019. http://www.mot.gov.cn/tongjishuju/tielu/202005/ P020200702602040585281.pdf
- [28] S. Breslin, China and the Global Political Economy (International Political Economy Series). England, U.K.: Palgrave Macmillan, 2016.
- [29] A. Bielenberg and R. Ryan, An Economic History of Ireland Since Independence, 1st ed., Evanston, IL: Routledge, 2013.
- [30] I. Éireann, "Train travel during COVID-19." 2020. [Online]. Available: https://www.irishrail.ie/news/covid-19-update
- [31] L. R. Ortiz-Sanchez, "Passenger satisfaction with the metropolitan bus authority in San Juan, Puerto Rico," Master's thesis. Dept. Geogr., Graduate School Binghamton Univ. State Univ. New York, 2016. [32] "Trains in Puerto Rico: San Juan." Metro. 2010. http://mapa-metro
- .com/en/puerto-rico/san-juan/san-juan-tren-urbano-map.htm
- [33] N. H. M. Wilson, "Public transport organizational models: A critical appraisal and prospects for future industry restructuring," MIT, Cambridge, MA, 1996.
- [34] "Public transportation ridership report First quarter 2018," American Public Transportation Association (APTA), Washington, D.C., Rep. 2782, 2018
- [35] Puerto Rico Chapter 9 Uniformity Act of 2015. Hearing Before the Subcommittee on Regulatory Reform, Commercial and Antitrust Law of the Committee on the Judiciary, House of Representatives, One Hundred Fourteenth Congress, First Session, on H.R. 870, U.S. Government Publishing Office, Feb. 26, 2015, p. 70. [36] Departamento de Transportación y Obras Publicas, "Cancelado ser-
- vicio de tren urbano, ama y metrobus desde maÑana lunes, ademas proyectos de la autoridad de carreterast tambiÉn quedan detenidos," [Online]. Available: https://dtop.pr.gov/2020/03/15cancelado -servicio-de-tren-urbano-ama-ymetrobus-desde-manana-lunes -ademas-proyectos-de-la-autoridad-de-carreteras-tambien-quedan detenidos,
- [37] R. Puentes, A. Tomer, and J. W. Kane, "A new alignment: Strengthening America's commitment to passenger rail," State and Metropolitan

Innovation, The Brookings Institution, Washington, D.C., 2013. [Online]. Available: https://www.brookings.edu/research/a-new-alignment -strengthening-americas-commitment-to-passenger-rail/

- [38] "State population totals and components of change: 2010-2019." United States Census Bureau. 2020. https://www.census.gov/data/ tables/time-series/demo/popest/2010s-state-total.html
- [59] P. M. Bösch, F. Becker, H. Becker, and K. W. Axhausen, "Cost-based analysis of autonomous mobility services," *Transp. Policy*, vol. 64, pp. 76-91, May 2018. doi: 10.1016/j.tranpol.2017.09.005.
- [40] Y. Wiseman, "Driverless cars will make union stations obsolete," Open Transp. J., vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 109-115, 2019. doi: 10.2174/ 1874447801913010109.
- [41] P. Fernandes and U. Nunes, "Platooning with IVC-enabled autonomous vehicles: Strategies to mitigate communication delays, improve safety and traffic flow," IEEE Trans. Intell. Transp. Syst., vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 91-106, 2012. doi: 10.1109/TITS.2011.2179936.
- [42] D. Carlino, M. Depinet, P. Khandelwal, and P. Stone, "Approximately orchestrated routing and transportation analyzer: Large-scale traffic simulation for autonomous vehicles," in Proc. 15th Int. IEEE Conf. Intell. Transp. Syst. (ITSC), 2012, pp. 334-339. doi: 10.1109/ ITSC.2012.6338701.
- [43] B. K. P. Horn and L. Wang, "Wave equation of suppressed traffic flow instabilities," IEEE Trans. Intell. Transp. Syst., vol. 19, no. 9, pp. 2955-2964, 2018. doi: 10.1109/TITS.2017.2767595.
- [44] Y. Wiseman, "Autonomous vehicles," in Encyclopedia of Information Science and Technology, 5th ed., Hershey, PA: IGI Global, ch. 1, 2020.
- [45] Y. Wiseman, "Ancillary ultrasonic rangefinder for autonomous vehicles," Int. J. Security Its Appl., vol. 10, no. 5, pp. 49-58, 2018. doi: 10.14257/ijsia.2018.12.5.05.
- [46] Y. Wiseman, "Driverless cars will make passenger rails obsolete," IEEE Technol. Soc., vol. 38, no. 2, pp. 22–27, 2019. doi: 10.1109/ MTS.2019.2913067.
- [47] R. Yashiro and H. Kato, "Intermodal connection of high-speed rail with interregional bus services in Japan," Transp. Res. Rec. J. Transp. Res. Board, vol. 2674, no. 11, pp. 674-684, 2020. doi: 10.1177/0361198120949877.
- [48] Y. Wiseman, "In an era of autonomous vehicles, rails are obsolete," Int. J. Control Automat., vol. 11, no. 2, pp. 151-160, 2018. doi: 10.14257/ ijca.2018.11.2.13.
- [49] T. Mawakana. "Partnering with UPS to deliver on our mission." Waymo. 2020. https://blog.waymo.com/2020/01/partnering-with-ups-to -deliver-on-our.html
- [50] Z. Zeng, P. J. Chen, and A. A. Lew, "From high-touch to high-tech: CO-VID-19 drives robotics adoption," *Tourism Geogr.*, vol. 22, no. 3, pp. -11, 2020. doi: 10.1080/14616688.2020.1762118.
- [51] K. Fletcher et al. "A guide for public transportation Pandemic Planning and Response." Transportation Research Board, Washington D.C., 2014. https://www.nap.edu/catalog/22414/a-guide-for-public -transportation-pandemic-planning-and-response
- [52] D.Pasi. "Onlyin2025 will there be a significant decline in the virus." 2020. https://www.news1.news/2020/10/prof-david-pasig-only-in-2025 -will-there-be-a-significant-decline-in-the-virus.html
- [53] K. Kontoangelos, M. Economou, and C. Papageorgiou, "Mental health effects of COVID-19 pandemia: A review of clinical and psychological traits," Psychiatry Investig., vol. 17, no. 6, pp. 491-505, 2020. doi: 10.30773/pi.2020.0161.
- [54] A. Hars. "US Secretary of Transportation: Driverless cars all over the world by 2025." Driverless car market watch. 2015. https://www .driverless-future.com/?p=840
- [55] H. W. Dickinson, A Short History of the Steam Engine. New York: Cambridge Univ. Press, 2011.
- [56] R. Sparrow and M. Howard, "When human beings are like drunk robots: Driverless vehicles, ethics, and the future of transport," Transp. Res. C, Emerg. Technol., vol. 80, pp. 206-215, July 2017. doi: 10.1016/j. trc.2017.04.014.
- [57] M. Hu et al., "The risk of COVID-19 transmission in train passengers: An epidemiological and modelling study," Clinical Infectious Diseases. Oxford University Press for the Infectious Diseases Society of America, 2020, pp. 1–20. [Online]. Available: http://www.sssampling .cn/down/2020%20Hu%20MG-CoVID19-CID.pdf
- A. Inayat, "The COVID-19 pandemic: Making sense of rumor and fear," [58]Med. Anthropol., vol. 39, no. 5, pp. 376–379, 2020. doi: 10.1080/01459740. 2020.1745481.
- [59] J. S. Hopkins, A COVID-19 vaccine problem: People who are afraid to get one," The Wall Street Journal, 2020. https://www.wsj.com/articles/ covid-19-vaccine-hesitancy-is-a-growing-concern-for-researchers -health-officials-11598607002

ITS